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Background 

The COVID-19 federal Public Health Emergency (PHE) began March 20, 2020. It provided protections 
and flexibilities for Medicaid beneficiaries and providers. The PHE also gave 6.5% enhanced FMAP 
(Federal Medical Assistance Percentage) funding to states who agreed not to terminate or reduce 
Medicaid coverage for beneficiaries.  

The Consolidated Appropriations Act (also known as the Omnibus Bill) signed into law on December 29, 
2022, decoupled the continuous coverage requirement from the PHE. The continuous coverage 
unwinding began April 1, 2023. For more information on the unwinding, view the Continuous Coverage 
Unwinding Fact Sheet. 

The White House issued an official statement on Jan. 30, 2023, with additional guidance provided by the 
Department of Health and Human Services Feb. 9, 2023. The statement notes HHS plans to allow the 
federal COVID-19 PHE to expire May 11, 2023.  

PHE UNWINDING 

Coverage for the COVID-19 Testing and Treatment (MCV) group will end May 31, 2023, but their 
FMAP ends May 11, 2023. NC Medicaid will continue to provide coverage to this group until May 31, 
2023. They can reapply for Medicaid coverage, but DSS will not have to complete a recertification on 
these cases. 

COVID-19 testing and treatment coverage for the Family Planning Program (FPP) population will also 
end May 31, 2023. COVID-19 vaccinations will continue to be provided with no cost sharing to the 
FPP group until September 30, 2024. 

Below is a sample Termination Notice for the Medicaid COVID-19 Testing and Treatment coverage 
group.  

https://medicaid.ncdhhs.gov/ccu-fact-sheet/download?attachment
https://medicaid.ncdhhs.gov/ccu-fact-sheet/download?attachment


 

 



 

When the PHE ends, so will the suspension of reverification for providers enrolled in Medicad. Letters 
will be sent to providers with approaching reverification due dates, as well as those whose 
reverification was suspended during the PHE. For more information visit Medicaid’s End of Medicaid 
Continuous Coverage & the federal COVID PHE website at medicaid.ncdhhs.gov/End-of-PHE. 

While the continuous coverage provision was removed from the PHE, the Disaster SPA, 1135 and 
Appendix K remain part of the PHE. The Disaster SPA and 1135 authorities will end May 11, 2023. 
Appendix K will end Nov. 11, 2023.  

 

End of the PHE Timeline

 

ADDTIONAL INFORMATION 

For additional information on the end of the federal PHE, visit the links below: 

NC Medicaid – End of Medicaid Continuous Coverage & the federal COVID PHE 

HHS – COVID-19 Public Health Emergency (PHE) 
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